
     *Pursuant to 5TH CIR. R. 47.5, the court has determined that
this opinion should not be published and is not precedent except
under the limited circumstances set forth in 5TH CIR. R. 47.5.4.

IN THE UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS
FOR THE FIFTH CIRCUIT

                         
No. 99-20295

                         
MAXXIM MEDICAL, INC.,

Plaintiff-Appellee,
versus

MARX MICHELSON,
Defendant-Appellant.

                                                        
Appeal from the United States District Court

for the Southern District of Texas
(H-99-0460)

                                                         
June 4, 1999

Before WIENER, DeMOSS, and PARKER, Circuit Judges.
PER CURIAM:*

Plaintiff-Appellee Maxxim Medical, Inc. (“Maxxim”) sued  its
former employee, Defendant-Appellant Mark Michelson, in federal
district court in California and in state court in Fort Bend
County, Texas, seeking an injunction to prohibit him from working
for a competitor.  Maxxim grounded its complaint in a non-
competition confidentiality agreement contained in a stock option
contract.  Michelson removed the Texas suit to the district court
for the Southern District of Texas which, after determining the
applicability of California law to the non-competition agreement,
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found that it violated California law prohibiting such agreements.
Nevertheless, the court crafted an injunction prohibiting Michelson
“for one year from his resignation date from working for a direct
competitor of Maxxim in any of the product lines he was associated
with at Maxxim during the last two years” he worked there.  The
district court based its decision on an Erie guess that, if faced
with the question, the courts of California would adopt the
“inevitable disclosure” theory of trade secrets law1 and that
Michelson’s employment by a competitor of Maxxim would inevitably
lead to disclosure of trade secrets.  We granted Michelson’s motion
for an expedited appeal of the district court’s injunction.
I. Appellate Jurisdiction

As a general rule, we do not have jurisdiction to review
interlocutory orders.  Under 28 U.S.C. § 1292(a)(1), however, the
grant of a temporary injunction is an appealable interlocutory
order.  Moreover, under the collateral order doctrine, an
interlocutory order is immediately appealable if it “(1)
conclusively determine[s] the disputed question, (2) resolve[s] an
important issue completely separate from the merits of the action,
and (3) [is] effectively unreviewable on appeal from final
judgment.”2

The parties do not dispute our jurisdiction to review the
district court’s grant of the temporary injunction, but do dispute
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whether we have pendent jurisdiction to review that court’s
interlocutory orders regarding, inter alia, personal jurisdiction.
Michelson cites Magnolia Marine Transportation Company v. LaPlace
Coin Corporation3 for the proposition that we do have such pendent
jurisdiction because § 1292(i) grants subject matter jurisdiction
over issues that “establish the basis” for the grant of a
preliminary injunction.  He also contends that we have jurisdiction
over these orders by virtue of the collateral order doctrine.

Maxxim argues in response that Michelson’s reliance on
Magnolia Marine is misplaced, as the jurisdictional standard
articulated in that case has been replaced by the one set forth in
Swint v. Chambers County Commissioners.4  Following the court’s
decision in Swint, we noted, in Thornton v. General Motors Corp.,5

that “pendent appellate jurisdiction is only proper in rare and
unique circumstances where a final appealable order is
`inextricably intertwined’ with an unappealable order or where
review of the unappealable order is necessary to ensure meaningful
review of the appealable order.”6

Maxxim advances that the district court’s personal
jurisdiction and other interlocutory rulings are not inextricably
intertwined —— as, for example, would be an injunction against
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proceeding in a court under motion to transfer venue to that court7

—— and that review of those orders is not necessary to ensure
meaningful review of the injunction order.  Maxxim also contends
that none of the other orders satisfies the requisites of the
collateral order doctrine.8

Although we recognize that, as a general rule, jurisdictional
determinations by the district court are not immediately appealable
as collateral orders or otherwise, there are exceptions.  As noted
above, we recognized that proposition recently in Thornton.  We
conclude that the instant case —— linking a clearly appealable
interlocutory order granting a preliminary injunction with the
question of the court’s ruling that it had jurisdiction in personam
over the person sought to be enjoined —— presents such an
exception.  As issued, the injunction in this case has the very
real effect of prohibiting Michelson from pursuing his livelihood.
Even if the compensation that he does not receive during the
efficacy of the injunction (plus interest and damages as well)
could be reimbursed by Maxxim and thus not be deemed irreparable
injury, the same cannot be said of other effects of the injunction:
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The company for whom Michelson went to work following resignation
from Maxxim will not necessarily hold open that or any position for
Michelson; and the injurious effects to Michelson and his family
from the abrupt interruption of his stream of earned income are
such that virtually no amount of money could repair them.  We are
satisfied that, under the particular facts of this case, the issue
of personal jurisdiction is so “inextricably intertwined” with the
granting of the injunction, and that ordinary channels of appellate
review would be so ineffectual, that even under Swint and Thornton,
we have —— and must exercise —— appellate  jurisdiction to review
the district court’s determination that it had personal
jurisdiction over Michelson.9

II. Personal Jurisdiction
A federal district court sitting in diversity may exercise

personal jurisdiction over a nonresident defendant if (1) the
long-arm statute of the forum state confers personal jurisdiction
over that defendant;  and (2) exercise of such jurisdiction by the
forum state is consistent with due process under the United States
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Constitution.10  In the present case, because Texas long-arm
statute10 extends to the limits of federal due process, these two
steps collapse into one.11

The Due Process Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment permits the
exercise of personal jurisdiction over a nonresident defendant when
(1) that defendant has purposefully availed himself of the benefits
and protections of the forum state by establishing "minimum
contacts" with the forum state; and (2) the exercise of
jurisdiction over that defendant does not offend “traditional
notions of fair play and substantial justice.”12  The defendant,
through his conduct and connection with the forum state, should
reasonably anticipate being haled into court in the forum state.13

As Maxxim alleges its suit arises from or relates to the
defendant’s contact with the forum state, we are concerned with
“specific jurisdiction.”14  Although a single act by the defendant
directed at the forum state can be enough to confer personal
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jurisdiction if that act gives rise to the claim being asserted,15

entering into a contract with an out-of-state party, standing
alone, is not sufficient to establish minimum contacts.16  Rather,
in a breach of contract case, to determine whether a party
purposefully availed himself of a forum, a court must evaluate
“prior negotiations and contemplated future consequences, along
with the terms of the contract and the parties’ actual course of
dealing....”17 

In holding that it had personal jurisdiction over Michelson,
the district court relied on the facts that:  Michelson (1) entered
into an employment agreement with a Texas-based company while
living in California, (2) signed stock option agreements with a
Texas employer while he was living in California, which agreement
specified application of Texas substantive law but not jurisdiction
or venue, (3) made sales trips to Texas at the behest of employer,
(4) supervised personnel whose territory included but a sliver of
far west Texas —— namely, El Paso, Texas, (5) annually attended
Maxxim’s mandatory national sales training meeting in Texas, (6)
made mandatory visits to Maxxim’s assembly plants in Texas, and (7)
made telephone calls to and from Maxxim’s Texas headquarters.  

The district court correctly held that these contacts were not
sufficiently “continuous and systematic” to justify the exercise of
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general jurisdiction over Michelson,18 yet concluded —— curiously
—— that they were sufficient to confer specific jurisdiction over
him.  As indicated above, to establish that the court has specific
jurisdiction over Michelson, Maxxim must show that Michelson
undertook some activity in, or purposefully directed some act at,
Texas, and that its claims arise out of or relate to those acts.19

Maxxim, however, has failed to demonstrate that any of Michelson’s
alleged contacts has even the slightest nexus with its
unenforceable non-competition claim or its misappropriation of
trade secrets claim.  Accordingly, those contacts cannot serve as
the basis for an exercise of specific jurisdiction over Michelson.
As Maxxim can point to no other link between Michelson and Texas
that is related to its claims against him, jurisdiction is not
proper. 
III. Conclusion

We conclude that the district court reversibly erred as a
matter of law in deciding that it had personal jurisdiction over
Michelson.  As such, the preliminary injunction issued by the court
is a nullity.  We therefore reverse the district court, vacate and
dissolve the preliminary injunction issued by that court, and
remand this case to that court with instructions to dismiss
Maxxim’s action, without prejudice for lack of personal
jurisdiction.
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REVERSED; PRELIMINARY INJUNCTION VACATED and DISSOLVED; REMANDED
with instructions.


